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Updates

Programme for future work 

The International Marist Patrimony 
Commission held its annual meet-
ing in Rome from 7 to 12 June.

The participants were Brothers André 
Lanfrey (co-ordinator), Aureliano Bram-
bila, Michael Green, Ive Strobino, Jaume 
Parés, Henri Réocreux (secretary) and 
Robert Teoh. All have had their mandate 
renewed by the General Council.

The agenda for the meeting included the 
report on the activities of the Commis-
sion, presented by Brother Henri. There 
was a review of progress on the edition 
of the Marist Origins, a work undertaken 
by Brother Paul Sester, as well as a survey 
of the documents recorded electroni-
cally by Brothers Aureliano Brambila and 
Louis Richard. A new issue of the « Marist 
Notebooks » is planned, and will be de-

voted to the iconography of Champag-
nat. The Commission gave the green light 
to the « Chronology of the Institute  », 
revised and updated by Brother Jean 
Ronzon. The final draft is on the point of 
being sent to the printer.

For the second centenary of the founda-
tion of the Institute, in 2017, a History 
of the Institute is proposed, destined for 
the general public, and including both a 
general history and the histories of the 
Provinces or Regions. The Commission 
has conceived the plan of the work as a 
whole and established the criteria of co-
ordination with the editors.

As customary, the Commission hosted a 
day with the other Marist branches. The 
fact that the Marist Brothers have a new 
General Council means further dialogue 
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Process of evangelisation
Provincial pastoral leaders in Central America 

to find possible joint activities. Dur-
ing this day, Brother André Lanfrey 
presented a paper on his research on 
the subject « the French School and 
Marist spirituality », centred on « Mar-
ial slavery and mission » according 
to Fr. H. M. Boudon. Those present 
from the other Marist branches were: 
Sisters Jane Frances Carroll, Superior 
General SM, and Bridget Brady, SM ; 
Fathers Larry Duffy, Vicar General of 

the Marist Fathers, and Carlo Maria 
Schianchi, their archivist ; and Sisters 
Georgeanne Marie Donovan, Supe-
rior General SMSM, and Emerentiana 
Cooney, SMSM.

The last day of work was devoted to 
reviewing the state of work on the 
Marist University Project intended 
for teachers, begun by the Mission 
Commission of the previous General 

Government.

The members of the Commission 
were also able to comment on four 
proposals of change for the cover of 
the « Marist Notebooks », offered by 
the office of Direction of Communi-
cations. Number 28 of this periodi-
cal will appear with a new cover and 
changes to the presentation within.

A group of brothers and laity in 
charge of pastoral animation 
of the works of the Province of 

Central America met in March 2010 
at the Marist Formation Centre of 
Guatemala to exchange ideas about 
the evangelization of the Marist Edu-
cational Centres.

Although the works of pastoral direc-
tors and co-ordinators are different, 
we were surprised at this meeting by 
the coincidences and spirit of our 
activity. The same work and the same 

objective: evangelise through educa-
tion and educate through evangelis-
ing At base, what Marcellin has given 
us as mission : « To make Jesus Christ 
known and loved ».

For three days, the nearly 70 Marists, 
brothers and lay people, reflected, 
shared, and were engaged in giving 
renewed impetus to our educational 
works, taking as priorities integral 
formation, consolidation and work in 
common of the Administration Coun-
cils and the Pastoral Teams to pro-

mote the dimension of relationship 
and solidarity, and to develop pro-
cesses around the personal Marist 
vocation . As fruit of the meeting, a 
document entitled Objective of evan-
gelisation of Marist educational cen-
tres will be published, as reference 
and starting point for those taking 
part in our works.

We confide our work of evangeliza-
tion to Mary and, in her company, we 
set out en route for new lands.
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Co-responsibility for vitality and mission

La The Oceania Regional Assem-
bly was held at the Hermitage, 
Mittagong, from May 30 to June 

3 this year. It brought together 15 
Marists (Brothers and Lay) from each 
of the Provinces of Melbourne, New 
Zealand (and the Pacific Islands), Syd-
ney and the District of Melanesia. 
They were nominated by their respec-
tive Province / District and efforts 
were made to ensure a suitable mix 
of Brother / Lay, gender, and apostolic 
engagement.

Prior to their arrival, participants had 
a set of stimulus papers – a reflection 
paper on mission taking up the ‘hori-
zon’ proposed by the General Chapter 
on “Marist Mission in a New World”; 
a profile of each Province / District; 
a brief written statement from each 
Oceania Commission.

The assembly was a real gathering 
in faith. Daily prayer and Eucharist 
grounded and inspired the sharing 
and discussions happening elsewhere. 
The constant refrain to our prayer 
was, “I’ve seen dreams that move the 
mountains, Hope that doesn’t ever 
end even when the sky is falling. And 
I’ve seen miracles just happen, silent 
prayers get answered, broken hearts 
become brand new. That’s what faith 
can do!” The beauty of the moment 
each morning was enhanced by the 
singing of Fijian hymns to Mary in un-
accompanied four-part harmony.

The first day took up creatively in 
turn the three horizons of the General 
Chapter: a new sense of consecration 
for the Brothers; a spirit of communion 
between Brothers and Lay Marists; 
a highly significant presence among 
poor children and young people. 
There was a freshness and openness 
about the exchanges across nation-
alities and between Brothers and Lay 
people, a strong yearning for greater 
vitality, anticipation of conversations 

and relationships being deepened. We 
really only had the chance to open up 
these important discussions.

With this relationship base in place, 
the second and third days focussed 
on our future, particularly future gov-
ernment arrangements. This included 
a time for each Province / District to 
react separately to what people had 
heard on the second day. The dynamic 
of the third day led the assembly to 
consensus on some principles and to 
some early ideas on how the region 
could be structured in the future.

The active presence of the Superior 
General and the Vicar General was 
very encouraging. It signalled a great 
interest in Marist Oceania and a desire 
from them to work with us in our imag-
ining and planning.

The assembly was a consultative 
group. It has helped to set a direc-
tion to be pursued as you can see in 
this newsletter – time now for other 
Marists of Oceania to join in the con-
versation.

Marist Vitality and Viability in 
Oceania Principles

Mission

• The focus of Marist ministry in Oce-
ania is for children and young people, 
especially the poor.
• It will be driven by a shared and clear 
understanding of Mission and Ministry 

that has a prophetic edge and that 
seeks to respond to the contemporary 
needs of the cultures and people of 
Oceania.

Cultures and cultural values

• We want to be regional in our out-
look and in our configuration, while 
respecting and taking into account 
the differences in culture, language, 
identity and traditions.

Co-responsibility in mission

• Co-responsibility is to be an integral 
feature between and within Adminis-
trative Units.
• For implementation to be effective 
at every level, co-responsibility needs 
to be defined according to each cultu-
re in the region.
• Communion between Brothers and 
Lay Marists, expressed through co-
responsibility in decision making, will 
require effective shared formation 
programs.

Structures

• The preferred future structure is for 
one governance structure across the 
Oceania region working with local en-
tities. This is now a matter of urgency.
• The new structure needs to be ap-
propriately resourced to ensure its 
success and ‘simplicity’ and ‘subsid-
iarity’ should be hallmarks for what-
ever is decided.
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Pastoral care

• Pastoral care of all Marists is a pri-
ority to ensure ongoing vitality and 
viability.

Agreed understandings from the 
Regional Assembly

1. The Oceania Administrative Unit will 
be made up of local entities each with 
its own Major Superior.
2. There will be structures of shared 
governance (Brothers and Lay) within 
each entity and across the region.
3. The two Australian Provinces will merge 
to form a single Administrative Unit.

Where To From Here?

The papers presented to the assembly 
will be published in a special edition 

of the magazine Marists in Oceania. 
Each Province and the District will use 
this magazine to inform all the Marists 
of the region on the results of the as-
sembly with a view to building a wider 
consensus on what is emerging.

In July there is a meeting of Lay Marists 
under the title, “Vision 2020”. Br Julian 
Casey will attend this meeting as an ob-
server. This event will provide an oppor-
tunity to Lay Marists to articulate key 
elements of their dream for themselves 
as Marists and for the future of Marists 
in Oceania.

Also in July the College of Major Supe-
riors, COMS, (Carl, Jeff, Julian and Ken), 
will return to the question of options in 
the light of opinions expressed at the 
assembly and the Vision 2020 meeting. 
These options will then be circulated 

to all Marists of the region for further 
comment and discernment.

In December, the Chapter delegates of 
the three Provinces will gather in Sydney 
along with the Council members of the 
District of Melanesia. Before the Chap-
ters meet separately, the whole group 
will examine the principles and options. 
If it is possible to reach a consensus, a 
single recommendation will be made to 
each Chapter to vote on and support.

If there is unanimity across the Chapters 
and the District Council, a proposal can 
then be signed by COMS and forwarded 
to the General Council for their deci-
sion in principle. Then a timetable and 
executive team would be put in place 
for the demanding but inspired task of 
putting new arrangements into place.

MAPAC
Marist Asia Pacific Center, Manila

Forty brothers

During the last week of May the 
new group of fourteen 1st year 
Brothers arrived to commence 

their 3 year post Novitiate course. 
While the prime focus of this time at 
MAPAC is on Formation, the Brothers 
also study for a Bachelor of Education 
with a major in Religious Studies. The 
degree is conferred by Notre Dame of 
Marbel University in the Philippines 
which is one of three tertiary institutes 
under the aegis of the Marist Brothers 
of the East Asia Province.

In total we are 40 Brothers, including 8 
staff members and we represent 12 dif-
ferent countries. We also have a live-in 
chaplain.

We commenced our academic year on 
Monday June 6 after a week of orien-

tation. During the regular week our 
numbers are augmented by 17 student 
Sisters (externs) from 6 congregations 
as well as a number of lay teachers. 

In the second semester, beginning in 
November we regularly accept a num-
ber of Barnabite seminarians as 
extern students.


